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AN RIJNA(OCHT ANGlA-EIREANNACH 

BEAL FEIRSTE 

Confidential 

4 December, 1992 

Mr. Sean O hUiginn 
Aesistant Secretary 
Anglo-Irish Division 
Department of Foreign Affairs 
Dublin 2 

Dear Assistant Secretary 

ANGLO-IRISH SECRETARIAT 

BELFAST 

I had lunch yesterday with John Steele, We diacuaaed a nwnber 
of matters - the following were the 111&in points, 

1) Steele's ob1 Steele, who has now got to know his job
st l finda t frustrating. There are a number of
problems. The main problem is that the Chief Constable
continues to maintoin 4 "hands-off• approach towards
politicians and civil servants, The information flow
therefore is not anything like a■ good as it should be.
Steele is working on thi■ and is trying to 111Aka progress.
He chaira a security committee which he haa ■lilnmed down
(Deputy Chief Constable in charge of operations, CLF and
uaually three others, one from the Army, one from the
Police and one from NIO) in the hope that it will produce
a batter flow of information. Be has hopes of success
but says that it ia too early to be confident about this.

Bi• relationship with Ledley is "not ideal". At a
per1onal level he find• him agreeable but rather
difficult at an official level. Be described him ae a
"typical Whitehall bureaucrat" who tend• to check what
way the wind i• blowing, politically, and then,
basically, follows the breeze. Be says that Ledley does
not adopt a vary planned approach towards hie work. Be
is constantly •jUD1pin9 in and out of thing1• and
sometimes tends to major on the wrong ieeuee.

2) Dealings with Secretariat: Steele believe• that there
could be a better information flow between the NIO and
the Secretariat. He ie not vary happy with Confidence
meetings, in particular, which he sees •• a means whereby
we get the opportunity to throw everything that has
annoyed u• in preceding monthe at the NIO and they simply
go on the defensive. Be feel• that it would be batter if 
we could select a few important iteme and try to agree
how we could make progress, togethef, on them, Ba
suggested that we might have what he daacribed a•

©NAI/DFA/2021/046/308 

)! 4 



3) 

4) 

5) 

2 

"informal meetings", if necessary without any particular 
Agenda, about once a fortnight 10 that we could talk 
fairly openly about matters that concern ua and thereby 
"heac1 off trouble" as much aa po11aible, While I have 
reservations about the notion of informality, I tolc1 him 
that we would certainly welcome arrangements which 
produced a better information flow and that we would 
particularly welcome anything which provided us with 
immediate information on major incidents. We could 
understand that they themselves wouldn't alwa

1
1 have full

information in the iJnlllediate aftermath of an ncident but 
we would certainly value an arrangement whereby we could 
quickly be given whatever information was available. Be 
ha• agreed to come hare for dinner in the New Year to 
discuss thaae matters further and to try to get aome 
arrangements for better inform4tion flow in place, 

Minister Mates: Be would be glad if Minister Mates 
could take a vow of silence at times. Steele has been 
responsible for arranging a series of dinner parties 
attended by representatives (usually four) of the 
Nationalist community and finds it moat frustrating that, 
instead of listening to what theae repreaentativea are 
saying, the Minister in■iet■ on arguing. Be thinka he ie 
getting through with the idea that a little silence at 
time■ would be advantageoua. 

Talks with PIRAi I mentioned the suggeation made on 
Radio today by S&111111y Wilson that NIO official■ were 
engaged in discu■aiona with Sinn ?ein. Steele said that 
he certainly wasn't engaged in any disousaions and was 
not aware of any. Be added, however, that • I wouldn't 
necea1arily know of courae if di1cua■ione were taking 
place•. 

Be went on to say that, if asked to do ao, h• would 
certainly be prepared to talk to Sinn Pein/PIRA. Be said 
that beaauee of hi• time in priaona he has probably 
•talked to more terrori,te than anybody in Northern
Ireland" and i■ convinced that, at some point or other,
an effort muat be made to talk them off the campaign of
violence. Be believes that there are element• who are
moat anxious to talk, Tha Government are put in an
ill'lpoasible position, however, by PIRA's insistence on
continuing with tha violence campaign.

Loyalist Paramilitariaas I aaked whether th• 1uggestion 
that Stevena had eerioualy jeopardi■ed the intelligence 
flow in relation to Loyaliat Paramilitariea waa simply a 
police excuse for failure and a means for ensuring that 
they do not have another Stevena. Be said that the 
augge■tion that intelligence had been jeopardi••d was 
genuine. The Chief Constable i• working very hard to 
reato�• the situation but it will take time. 
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Pearse Jordan: Be had very little to say about this case 
which we do not know already. The investigating Chief 
Superintendent ia the man who carried out the recent 
Coalisland investigations, Steele believes that he will 
do his job in an objective, professional way, He 
anticipate■ that it will take some time to complete the 
investigation. 

As to the circumstances of the shooting, he didn't appear 
to have very much information. Be said that his 
understanding was that the policeman had reason to 
believe that Jordan was about to ■hoot at him - he turned 
around while running away and made a gesture which led 
the policeman to believe this. Steele wasn't advancing 
this as an excuse, but simply letting me know that this 
is the infomation which had come his way, 

Appointment of Commissioner and Assessor: Steele is 
reasonably confidant that Minister Mates will be in a 
position to announce these two appointments before 
Christmas. Be was not prepared to give names - because 
neither appointment has been fully •sewn up• at this 
point - but said that he didn't believe that we could 
have any objaotion to either of the man now likely to be 
aolacted, 

Both are being •vetted" by the police at the moment but 
he doesn't anticipate any difficulties from a police 
point of view, He said that he couldn't rule out the 
poasibility, however, that the intended Co!Qllli■aioner's 
wife might be worried (and might perhaps object) when she 
is made aware of the threat assessment by the police. 
That as■essment is not available, as yet, but Steele 
anticipate• that the level of threat will be quite high. 
Interestingly, he said that he hilnaelf would be quite 
glad to take up the appointment if it were offered to 
hilll. 

Remuneration term■ have been settled (he wasn't prepared 
to outline the details) and we will receive the terms of 
reference very ahortly. 

8) Life Sentence Review Board: our comment• on thia matter,
of which you are already aware, were very welcome from
Steele'• point of view. Recommandationa are aubmitted to
the NIO by LSRB where they first go to Minister Mates,
who make■ whatever commenta he consider• appropriate, and
then to the Secretary of State. The problem, as we were
already told, was that •we now have two men who tend to
take a harder line on thee• caees". A• a direct reault
of our intervention, Steele felt able to approach
Minister Mates and firinly make the point that not only
was the change of approach causing a political furore but
ran the risk of destabilising the Maze. All of the
recommendations submitted in the last batch were
ac9epted. I asked Steele it it wa• aimply • matter ot
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change in approach by Ministers or whether there was 
anything in the suggestion that we were now dealing with 
cases which were genuinely more difficult. Be confirmed 
that the caeea were in fact more diffioult. Virtually 
all of the "drivers and look-outs" have now been released 
from prison and ita getting down to a hard-core of 
killers. The rate of refusal, therefore, would tend to 
be a little higher. He made the point that the average 
term served by lifers haa been steadily increasing; I 
have not looked at the figures but he believes that the 
average haa gone up by about 6 months each year. 

Identity padges for soldier■: While stressing the need 
to maintain oonfidantiality on the iaaue, he said that 
Miniater Mates, on his own initiative, has for some time 
been pushing the idea that soldiers should carry identity 
badges (numbers rather than names). Ha believe■ that 
Mates is on the verge of a breakthrough on this front and 
that an announcement may be made before Christmas. Bia 
own "job would be on the line" if we were to indicate 
that we had knowledge about this before the Mataa 
Statement i• iaaued, 

Incursions: Their "ay■tam" is generally agitated by our 
constant flow of queries on incursions. I explained that 
there waa a sovereignty isaue involved and that there waa 
aleo of course the whole queetion of reaponaibility in 
the event one of their people was injured in the South. 
HQ said that he understood �ll of this but, at the ■ama 
time, felt that it would be preferable from the point of 
view of developing good relations if we could avoid 
raising incidents where the incuraion was minor and 
clearly the result of error, 

Ledley'a post - succession: Ledley ia due to return to 
the MOD next year but Steal� doesn't believe that h• or 
any other Northern Ireland civil servant will succeed to 
the poat, He believes that the MOD will fight •tooth and 
nail" to hold the poet, 

Yours ■incerely, 

J ,_�· ( ,.L.'-'L,�� 
Tl.lll Dalton 
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